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Where to Look 

Carmel Welcomes Confirmation Class 
 

  

By Janet Simon 
 

 Seven members of Carmel’s Confirmation 
Class of 2018 were received into church member-
ship on Pentecost Sunday, May 20 during the wor-
ship service. These newest Carmel members are 
Evelyn Abraham, Nathaniel Gates, Aidan Keller, 
Julie Lent, Matthew Rice, Aidan Rose, and Jimmy 
Scholly. 
 

They had met over the previous six months 
with Rev. James Thornton and Pastor Ashley Ros-
si for a course of study which included Faith, the 
Old and New Testaments, World Religions, Histo-
ry of Christianity, Creeds and Confessions, Sacra-
ments, Worship, the Trinity, Church Governance, 
Discipleship, Stewardship, and Mission. Students 
also met individually on a regular basis with their 
mentors to discuss class topics in greater depth. 

 

The class traveled to Washington, D.C. in 
February to visit the National Cathedral, the Na-
tional Presbyterian Church, the Islamic Center, and 
the Smithsonian. They also participated in ex-
change visits with the youth of Kol Ami Syna-
gogue of Elkins Park.    

See CONFIRMATION page 9 
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A Pastoral Message 
ORDINARY TIME AT CARMEL 

 

As we reach the month of June, 
the Christian year takes a kind of U-
turn onto a new pathway, but it’s a 
pathway that is vitally important to who 
we are as the people of God. We’ve 
been moving along from important holy 
event to important holy event ever 
since the Christian year began back in 
Advent at the end of 2017. The journey 
has lead us through Advent to 
Christmas, Epiphany, the Baptism of 
Jesus, Transfiguration. Ash 
Wednesday, Lent, Palm 
Sunday, Maundy Thursday, 
Good Friday, Easter, the 
Ascension, right on up to 
Pentecost. It has been an 
amazing and, oftentimes, a 
frenetic journey. But once 
Pentecost is celebrated with its 
observation of the Lord’s Supper, its 
honoring of the Holy Spirit, its 
decorations of red, and its reception of 
the Confirmation Class into 
membership, we move into a long 
liturgical period for the rest of the year 
called “Ordinary Time,” which is 
primarily about our growth in the 
Christian life. 

 
Rather than meaning 

“common” or “mundane,” the term 
“Ordinary Time” comes from the word 
“ordinal,” which simply means 

“counted time” (First Sunday in 
Ordinary Time or First Sunday after 
Pentecost, etc.), which is probably a 
better way to think of this time of the 
year than “mundane.” Counted time 
after Pentecost always begins with 
Trinity Sunday (the first Sunday after 
Pentecost) and ends with Christ the 
King Sunday or the Reign of Christ the 
King (last Sunday before the beginning 
of a new year with Advent). 

 
The 23 to28 Sundays of 

Ordinary Time after Pentecost 
(depending on the date of 
Easter) are used to focus on 
various significant aspects 
of a Christian’s Faith, with 
special emphasis on the 
mission of the church in the 
world. The Lectionary 
readings for these Sundays 

tend to be semi-continuous readings 
through certain sections of Scripture, 
especially through the Synoptic Gospel 
of the year. Note that the Old 
Testament readings in June are all from 
1 Samuel, the Epistle readings are all 
from the Apostle Paul’s Second letter 
to the Church in Corinth, and the 
Gospel readings are all from the Gospel 
of Mark. Since the primary theme is 
about “growth” in the Christian life, 
many pastors use Ordinary Time to 

See REV. THORNTON page 6 
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"The Gospel is meant to comfort the 
afflicted and afflict the comfortable." – 
unknown  
 

In May, I co-hosted an event 
with Pastor Beth Lyon of the Glenside 
United Church of Christ entitled "Battle 
for the Heart of America: Immigrants, 
Refugees, and the Crisis of 
Compassion." The panel of guests 
included: an undocumented worker 
who fled Mexico after being kidnapped 
for ransom money in the early 2000's, 
an expert on the refugee crisis, a pastor 
born in Central America, and a Jewish 
immigration attorney. Each of them 
provoked the thoughts of those 
gathered in unique ways. For my part, I 
have decided that I must do more to 
help those yearning to reach safer 
shores. I must take seriously the charge 
that I am to welcome the stranger in my 
midst. I must educate myself and 
expand my own notion of compassion – 
because I am the 
comfortable person that 
the Gospel is meant to 
afflict. And so, my friends, 
are you. 

 
We are the 

comfortable. I can say that 
without hesitation after the 
night’s panel discussion – for though 
we have troubles and traumas, none of 
us is in danger of deportation to another 

country full of murderous gangs or 
entirely corrupted legislative systems or 
full-scale wars in progress. Our bodies 
have not been mutilated, nor have our 
children been separated from us as we 
seek asylum. Our relatives are still in-
country and we have not been 
imprisoned for thinking political 
thoughts. We. Are. The comfortable.   
 

I know that we are the 
comfortable because I've sat in 
restaurants debating the merits of 
providing financial aid to Puerto Rico 
as $52 steaks are placed on the table. (I 
should add here that I neither ordered 
the steak nor paid what was surely an 
enormous tab, but nonetheless was 
present at said table.) What a scene, to 
be waxing poetic about economic 
policy while three million people were 
without power.   
 
I know that we are the comfortable 

because I have friends 
who are tired of hearing 
about social justice causes 
and want Facebook to 
return to pictures of food 
and babies and puppies; at 
times I have wished the 
same. What a privilege for 
us to be able to tune out of 

the conversations about race or health  

See PASTOR ASHLEY page 10 
 

The AP Address 
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By Nancy Pinkowicz, Clerk of Session 
 
 The following items were 
among the reports and business con-
ducted during the Regular May Meet-
ing of the Session: 
 
• At the request of the Finance Com-

mittee, Session approved to rollover 
a maturing bank CD into the Asso-
ciate Pastor’s Fund at Morgan Stan-
ley. 

 
• The Church Officer Nominating 

Committee filled an open Deacon 
position which will be presented for 
approval at a Congregational Meet-
ing to be held in June. 

 
• Session approved the Deacons’ re-

quest to donate $2,000 from Trust 
Fund B to Presbytery of Honduras, 
$1,000 from Trust Fund B to Pres-
bytery missionaries Charles and 
Melissa Johnson, and $500 from the 
Deacons Fund to the ALS Associa-
tion in honor or Wes Rose. Session 
also approved the Deacons to dis-
burse a total of $8,300 for expenses 
to support the summer 2018 Mis-
sion Trip to Puerto Rico.  

 

• Session met with Cassie Heintz to 
receive an update on her past two 
years in Seminary and approved her 
request to move forward with her 
candidacy. 

 
• Session approved vacation leave 

requests for Reverend Rossi during 
the months of June and July.   

 
• Fellowship Hour is moving for the 

summer to Fellowship Lounge 
starting Sunday, June 17.   

 
 For more information, please be 
sure to read the related articles included 
in this edition of the Carmel Courier. 

 
 
 

 
 
By Kerri Strike-Stahller, Moderator 
 

“Christ Is Calling” us in many 
ways and we want to share them with 
you.   

 
We have great news from the 

Mission 12. They have raised 97% of 
the money needed for the Puerto Rico 
Mission Trip. The April fundraiser (an 
Appeal Letter written by the Mission 
12 then sent to their friends and family) 
was a huge success. And the Mother’s 
Day Extravaganza (homemade bread & 
flowers) helped them move closer to 

Deacons Notes 

Board Updates 

Session Notes 
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they arranged deliveries to Heaven’s 
Treasures with the support of members 
from our congregation. Please see Ka-
ren or Kim if you’d like to help with 
deliveries. Sarah Stein and Taylor Tol-
ton packaged and sent care packages 
and cards to college students last 
month. We hope this small act might 
show we are "thinking of you" and will 
encourage participation in worship and 
other church activities while students 
are home this coming summer. We con-
tinue to support the congregation and 
the community with Meals in a Mo-
ment, Transportation requests and our 
Prayer Community.   

 
Financial support from our con-

gregation allows us to provide support 
to organizations that spread goodwill 
throughout the world and our local 
community. We recently provided sup-
port to the Presbytery of Honduras for 
the Villa Garcia Project plus we donat-
ed to the ALS Association in honor of 
Wes Rose who was a beloved, long 
time member at Carmel as well as 
Moderator of our board. 

 
If you are looking for a way to 

support Christ’s Calling, then maybe 
you want to support one of our mission 
activities or local initiatives. Contact 
Pastor Ashley or one of your friendly 
Deacons if you have a little time and 
want to support Christ’s Calling 
through any of our fun mission activi-
ties.   

their goal. Thank you to everyone who 
helped us by purchasing bread and/ or 
flowers! The last fundraiser is a Car 
Wash planned for June. At the last 
Board of Deacons’ Meeting, we agreed 
that all excess fundraising will be re-
turned to the BOD so it can be used for 
future mission trips. 

 
Our most recent local mission 

activity, an Aid for Friends Cook-In, 
was on May 20.  Aid for Friends Cook-
Ins are a local mission activity that the 
Deacons plan twice a year so we can 
support their work. Aid for Friends al-
leviates the hunger and loneliness of 
isolated homebound individuals by 
providing food and friendship. Results 
from the AFF Cook-In on will be 
shared in the next edition of the Carmel 
Courier. 
 
 
  

We supported the local CROP 
Walk on April 29 with our friends from 
St. Paul Lutheran Church. There was a 
group of adults and children who 
walked through Keswick Village to 
raise money, so we can help end hunger 
in the U.S. and around the world.  

 
Kim Williams and Karen Bogle 

revamped the Care and Share Closet at 
Carmel Church.  There is a monthly 
communication that will inform mem-
bers of the community needs which we 
can support through our Care and Share 
Closet. Over the last several months 
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REV. THORNTON from page 2 

focus on specific themes of interest or 
importance to a local congregation 
through the Lectionary readings as 
assigned for public worship. In other 
words, rather than focusing on special 
events in the life of Jesus, they ask 
themselves, “What does my 
congregation need to hear in order to 
grow?” 
 

The sanctuary decorations and 
paraments color for Ordinary Time is 
dark green, although other shades of 
green are commonly used. This fits the 
overall theme, as green has traditionally 
been associated with new life and 
growth. In the Old Testament, for 
example, the Hebrew word for the color 
“green” also means “young” or 
“growing.” And in the Christian 
tradition, green came to symbolize the 
life of the church following Pentecost, 
as well as symbolizing the hope of new 
life in the resurrection. 

 
So, join us on this important U-

turn and let us focus in on all the ways 
in which we can grow closer to the 
image of Christ, our Savior. 

 

Dr. James W. Thornton 
 

 
• The Carmel Memorial Library 

will not be open during the 
week, only on Sunday morn-
ings before and after worship.  
That still leaves plenty of time 
to select a great book. 

 
• Adult Education and Enne-

gram classes will resume in 
the fall. 

 
• On June 17, Fellowship Time 

after worship moves to the 
Fellowship Lounge, located 
on the main floor just past the 
Nursery.   

 
• Also on June 17, the fan fa-

vorite stump the organist 
Hymn Sing begins! Join us 10 
minutes before Sunday wor-
ship to request and sing se-
lected verses. 
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Falls and June hails 
from Germantown.  
They have lived in 
Abington Township 
for 62 years in a 
100-year-old house. 
 
 Bill graduat-
ed from Rox-
borough High 
School, was in the 
Navy in 1951 and 
then worked for 
Sealtest Dairy and 

Stroehman Bread until retirement.  June 
graduated from Germantown High 
School in 1949 and then worked as a 
secretary and in a pre-school. Bill’s 
hobbies include sports and trains while 
June like to oil paint and bird watch. 

 
Former members of Roslyn 

Presbyterian, Bill and June were drawn 
to Carmel because of the historical con-
nection.  Both have served as Deacons, 
worked with Roslyn’s youth group and 
Wednesday Work Crew.  June was also 
involved as a Sunday school teacher 
and church nursery.  “This church has 
given the six of us from Roslyn a warm 
welcome. We thank you.”, says June.  
Bill is second from the right in the back 
row of the above picture, while June is 
on the right of the first row.  

  
 

New In The 
Pew—Meet Joyce 
Young, Bill Gar-
rett and June 
Garrett 
 
 
 This is the 
third in a series of 
introductions of 
Carmel’s eight new 
members received 
on March 11, 2018. 
 

Joyce Young was born in 
Montgomery Township and has lived 
in the Hatboro, PA area for nearly 60 
years.  She worked in human resources 
at Strawbridge’s Plymouth Meeting, 
PA location for 31 years.  She enjoys 
oil painting, gardening and flower ar-
ranging. 

 
Like several others in her mem-

bership class, Joyce had attended 
Roslyn Presbyterian and served on its 
Session and participated in Wednesday 
Adult Work Crew and Lenten Soup 
Suppers. Upon Roslyn’s closing, she 
began seeking a new church home and 
knew that Carmel was its mother 
church.  Joyce is second from the left in 
the back row of the above picture. 

 
William (Bill) Garret and 

June Garret have been married for 64 
years, have five children and seven 
grandchildren.  Bill was raised in East 
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Hey Coffee Drinkers, 
Save Those Cans! 
 

 
By Mary Ellen Thomas 
 
 Every Sunday, 
the Shepherds deliver flowers to fami-
lies or individuals who are members of 
Carmel and need a reminder that Car-
mel cares.  
 
 We typically use two small cof-
fee cans or medium-sized juice cans 
every Sunday and we are running low.  
If you have cans to donate, please bring 
them to the church office or place them 
in the basket in the lobby near the food 
cupboard.  Thank you!  
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 Best wishes to Susan Brooks as 
she settles into her new home: 
 

 
 
 

 
 

By 

Joyce Kornfeld 
 

Refuge…giving thanks for another 
awesome year 

 

It’s time to give thanks for eve-
ryone that makes Refuge a success. 
First, our amazing kids. You bring joy 
every week as we study, pray & play 
together. Second, our fabulous parents. 
You feed us and trust us to nurture and 
care for your children. Next, our fearless 
youth leaders. Every week you teach 
and inspire our kids to live in Christ. 
Last, Pastor Ashley. You are our pastor, 
advisor, leader, mentor, mom (when 
needed) and friend. We have the best 
time together every week! 
 

 We also thank Tommy Campbell 
from Kirkwood Camp. Church camp is 
a fun summer activity where you get 
closer to God’s world and build new 
friendships. Carmel Deacons also sup-
port camp scholarships for those in 
need.  www.kirkwoodcamp.org   
 

 Every May we also send our 
seniors off into the young adult world. 
Emma, Mark and Madi – we pray that 
you continue to build your life stories 
focused on happiness, success and faith.  
 

 Look for information on summer 
activities! We’d miss you all too much 
if had to wait until September! 
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different religions. His outside of 
church interest is karate. Nate’s mentor 

was Connie Tolton. 
 

Aidan Keller is the 
son of Bruce and 
Melissa Keller. He is 
14 and an 8th grader 
at Abington Junior 
High School.  His 
church activities in-
clude Junior Choir, 
Refuge, and the 
Broad Street Mission 
Trip. His favorite part 
of Confirmation Class 

was going on the trips and having fun 
and learning with everyone. Aidan’s 
other activities and interests include 
basketball, soccer and track and field. 
Aidan was mentored by Gary Moll. 
 

Julie Lent is 13 and a 7th grader at 
Abington Junior High School. Her par-
ents are Lisa and Nathan Lent. Her ma-
jor church activity has been Confirma-
tion Class, where she has enjoyed get-
ting to know the other confirmands and 
her mentor and also learning more 
about God. Outside interests for Julie 
include jump rope, hanging out with 
friends, and music. Julie’s mentor was 
Joyce Kornfeld. 
 

Matthew Rice, son of David and 
Christina Rice, is a 13-year-old 8th 
grader at East Norriton Middle School.  
At Carmel, he helps out his dad with 
some Congregational Life activities and 

See CONFIRMATION page 10 

CONFIRMATION from page 1 
 

The students worked diligently 
in April and May on 
preparation of their 
Statements of Faith, 
which they presented 
to Session on May 19, 
and the Confirmands 
were then voted on 
and accepted for 
membership by Ses-
sion. 

 

Please wel-
come our Confirma-
tion Class members of 
2018: 

 

Evelyn Abraham, daughter of Denise 
Abraham and Damon Abraham, is 13 
and in the 8th grade at Abington Junior 
High School. Evelyn participates in 
Carmel’s Junior, Youth, and Sanctuary 
Choirs; Refuge, and the Broad Street 
Mission Trip. Her favorite part of class 
was going to Washington, D.C. and 
learning about Christianity and other 
religions there. Outside of church, she 
enjoys musical theatre, reading books, 
swimming, and hanging out with her 
friends. Evelyn was mentored by Tay-
lor Tolton. 
 

Nate Gates is 12 and a 7th grader at 
Abington Junior High School. He is the 
son of Scott and Deb Gates. Nate par-
ticipates in Junior Choir and Refuge at 
Carmel. He most enjoyed going on the 
D.C. trip, where he learned a lot about 
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PASTOR ASHLEY from page 3 
 

care or voting rights or education 
equality, and to instead focus on the 
latest tailgate recipes or the funniest 
new memes. 
 

I know that we are the 
comfortable because I have wondered 
how much of what I do should be the 
clanging of the gong for the 
marginalized, sounding the siren for 

CONFIRMATION from page 9 
 

has helped out Mrs. Bogle in Children’s 
Worship. His favorite part of Confirma-
tion Class was going to Washington, 
D.C., seeing all the cathedrals and how 
big they were, and seeing how different 
religions worship God. Outside of 
church, Matthew plays baseball and is 
on his school robotics team.  He has 
helped clean out and organize the Habi-
tat for Humanity store and helped clean 
the East Norriton Little League baseball 
field after winter. Matthew was men-
tored by Bob Lohoefer. 
 
Aidan Rose is 14 and an 8th grader at 
Abington Junior High School. He is the 
son of Kelly Rose. Aidan liked the Con-
firmation trip to Washington, D.C. be-
cause they got to see how other religions 
worshiped and practiced their faith. At 
Carmel, he has participated in Refuge, 
choir for seven years, and the Broad 
Street Mission Trip. In other interests, 
he likes to play soccer and enjoys being 
a part of his school club TADA (Teens 
Against Drugs and Alcohol). Aidan’s 
mentor was AJ Heintz. 
 
Jimmy Scholly is the son of Lisa Schol-
ly and Bob Scholly, Jr. He is 14 and an 
8th grader at Abington Junior High 
School. At Carmel Jimmy participates 
in Refuge, Junior Choir, and is soon to 
be a worship leader. He also went on the 
Broad Street Mission Trip.  In Confir-
mation Class, Jimmy enjoyed getting to 
know each member a little better than 
before and the trip to Washington, D.C. 

 
 
 
 
 

Happy Birthday to our  
Carmel youth: 

 

Analise Bottinger 
Delaney Cramp 

Carter Gates 
Matthew Rice 
Sonny Rossi 
Dot Rusert 

Kacee Schwanbeck 
Max Stein 

Nora Travers 

because they got to learn about and look 
at many different churches and how 
they are structured.  His other interests 
include baseball, basketball, soccer, gui-
tar and cello.  Jimmy was mentored by 
David Rice. 
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immigrants and people of color and the 
LGBTQIA community and the 
impoverished. How lucky I am that I 
can decide what portion of my hours to 
carve out for social justice work, a 
choice to be involved or not. 

 

The Gospel, however - the good 
news for all people in all times and 
places – does not allow for such 
decisions. The Gospel of Jesus Christ 
demands our full attention to all issues 
of inequality and injustice, wherever 
they may present themselves. The 
Gospel demands that we work tirelessly 
for those who are oppressed, in this 
country and around the world. The 
Gospel pulls us relentlessly out of our 
comfort zones and into action for our 
brothers and sisters in Christ.  

  
It is a message that perhaps we 

don't want to hear, and that we, the 
comfortable, can choose to ignore. The 
afflicted, however, do not get a break 
from their oppression. The afflicted do 
not wake up and decide whether or not 
to be oppressed each day. The afflicted 
remain on the margins, unless we, the 
comfortable, decide to bring the relief of 
the good news to their socio-economic 
location.   

 

And that is the good news for us: 
we have a chance to be, as Isaiah tells 
us, the ones to proclaim good news to 
the poor, to comfort the broken-hearted, 
to proclaim release to the captives, and 
freedom to the prisoners. When we are 
afflicted in our comfort, we can be 

Thank You 

Dear Carmel Members, 
 
Thank you for the gorgeous flowers. 
 
  Fondly, 

 Alma Leadbeater 

moved to be the hands and feet of 
Christ. We can offer hospitality to the 
stranger in our land, we can share 
without fear of "not having enough", 
we can advocate for those without a 
voice, we can demand our leaders act 
with compassion and grace. We can be 
transformed as the world is 
transformed, more and more into the 
image of the Kingdom which God 
desires for all of creation. 

 

 So, let us not be weary. Let us 
not check out, let us not give up, let us 
not choose comfort over compassion. 
May we be uncomfortable, may we be 
afflicted, and may we continue the 
work to which we are daily called. For 
until all are free, none are free; and 
toward that great day, may we forge 
ahead. 
 

Pastor Ashley 



 12 

Congregational Life...Fun, friends 
and faith! 
 
By Joyce Kornfeld 
 

Join Carmel’s Drum Circle 
Community on June 8 at 7:00 PM in 
Fellowship Lounge – become a part of 
the rhythm creating a collective voice. 
  

We have a small group focused 
on Healthy Living lifestyles. This 
group continues to explore healthy eat-
ing through Whole30 and vegan pro-
grams. We also enjoy cooking together 
at Carmel – sharing recipes, tips & 
tricks, and life stories. Contact Connie 
Tolton or Joyce Kornfeld if you’re in-
terested in learning more. 
  

Have an idea for a Carmel small 
group? Contact Dave Rice. 

This month edited by 

Heidi Lindsay 

 Next Courier Deadline —  

June 10, 2018 

Combined July/August issue 

Editor of the month —  

Janet Simon 

Summer Of Ser-
vice Planned For 
Kids 
 
By Karen Bogle 
 

Children’s Worship, for pre-
school through 3rd graders, follows the 
order of worship in a child-friendly 
way. We have scripture, songs and 
quite a bit of silliness as we praise God. 
Psalms tells us to make a loud noise, 
and so we do! Our “sermon” is a craft 
related to the scripture and is a time to 
talk about the theme of the day. 
 
     During the summer months, we will 
be thinking about giving to others, a 
summer of service. The kids will be 
making greeting cards for Carmel’s 
members, writing letters to our mis-
sionaries, baking cookies to share with 
all and much more. Warning: we may 
get messy - dress appropriately! 
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This and That 

Carmel Nursery School News 
 
 
By Leslie Rupp, Director 
 
 The 56th Graduation Day at 
Carmel Nursery School is 
here! On June 4 at 10:00 AM 
all the children moving on to 
Kindergarten will perform a 
music program for family and friends 
in the Sanctuary. After the music 
program there will be celebrations, 
including diplomas, as everyone 
remembers their years at Carmel 
Nursery School. 
 
 The last day of school is on 
June 8. This year our end of year picnic 
will be celebrated at Everybody’s 
Playground in Horsham from 10:00 
AM to 12:00 PM on June 8. There will 
be water ice, crafts, snacks, and 
games. All Carmel family and 
friends are invited to join us.   
 
 Soon after school ends, 
the summer camp program 
begins. Summer Camp begins 
on June 12 and runs until July 
27. Parents may choose one 
week at a time or send their children for 
all seven weeks. This year there will be 
a different theme each week as we 
pursue the different parts of the Carmel 
Chronicle. There will be a water play 

day once a week. Each day the children 
will join in a structured morning of 
indoor and outdoor activities and a 
snack will be served daily.   
    
         Registrations have begun for 

summer camp and for the fall 
of 2018. Carmel Nursery 
School offers programs for 
children aged two to five. 

Each program is geared toward that age 
group while catering to the needs of the 
individual child. If you are interested in 
any of the programs that Carmel has to 
offer, call the nursery school office at 
215-886-7677. Better yet, schedule a 
tour and see why amazing things 
happen here! 
 
 As another year comes to a 
close I want to share what a wonderful 

year we have had. I would like to 
thank everyone for their support 
of the Nursery School, most 
especially Karen Bogle, Lynne 
Schutt, Dick Thomas and Gene 
Morris. They have given so 
much time to the nursery school 
to keep our school heated, 
painted, safe, and beautiful. The 
support and encouragement from 

both church members and school 
families has been greatly appreciated. I 
feel we are making a connection and 
hope to make it stronger in the coming 
years.  
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Aisling, who is the same age. The 
story follows these two girls, along 
with the whole O'Connor family, as 
they grow into teenagers and young 
women. After the war ends, 
Elizabeth goes back to London, 
leaving behind a loving family. The 
two girls have formed a bond that 
remains for years after the war is 
over. They remain in close contact 
through letters, supporting each 
other through their marriages. Their 
lives remain intertwined, each facing 
her own relationships, successes, and 
failures. By Maeve Binchy (F Bi) 

 
FALSE IMPRESSION: This novel 

concerns an international journey 
through several countries and 
continents and includes historical 
information about the September 11 
attacks on New York, which Anna 
Petrescu, escapes after being fired by 
the dishonest banker Bryce Fenston. 
By Jeffrey Archer (F Ar) 

 
DANCING ON GLASS: "In the 

steamy city of New Orleans in 1974, 
Amalise sees Phillip as a charming, 
magnetic artist, unlike any man she 
has known. Love, or illusion? Day 
by day Amalise is pulled deeper and 
deeper into a relationship that she 
doesn’t understand with a man who 
isn’t what he seems. By Pamela 
Binnings Ewen. (F Ew) 

Gail Warburton, Librarian 
 
THE MEMORY KEEPERS 

DAUGHTER: On a winter night in 
1964, Dr. David Henry is forced by a 
blizzard to deliver his own twins. 
His son, born first, is perfectly 
healthy. Yet when his daughter is 
born, he sees immediately that she 
has Down's Syndrome. Rationalizing 
it as a need to protect Norah, his 
wife, he makes a split-second 
decision that will alter all of their 
lives forever. He asks his nurse to 
take the baby away to an institution 
and never to reveal the secret. But 
Caroline, the nurse, cannot leave the 
infant. Instead, she disappears into 
another city to raise the child herself. 
So begins this beautifully told story 
that unfolds over a quarter of a 
century in which these two families, 
ignorant of each other, are yet bound 
by the fateful decision made that 
long-ago winter night. By Kim 
Edwards (F Ed) 

 
LIGHT A PENNY CANDLE: London 

was a very dangerous place to live 
during World War II, and many 
children were evacuated to Ireland or 
the United States. Only child 
Elizabeth White is sent to live with 
her mother's childhood friend and 
her large and bustling family, the 
O'Connors, in Ireland. Elizabeth 
quickly becomes fast friends with 

Carmel Memorial Library 
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Gift of Doris Golingan  
 
GERMANTOWN, MOUNT AIRY, 

AND CHESTNUT HILL: Images of 
America. From the Germantown 
Historical Society. Called the most 
historic street in America, 
Germantown Avenue follows the 
path of an ancient Lenni Lenape 
trail. This historic route links 
Germantown, Mount Airy, and 
Chestnut Hill, the three 
neighborhoods of the city of 
Philadelphia that make up the old 
German Township. From the first 
protest against slavery in North 
America, to the Battle of 
Germantown in 1777, to the service 
of its two military hospitals during 
the Civil War, Germantown has been 
the site of some of history’s most 
significant events. By Judith Callard 
(974.8 Ca) 

 
 
 

 
 Here are just a few books for 
Flag Day and Father’s Day. Special 
days that we celebrate in June! 
 
THE FLAG WE LOVE: Vivid 

illustrations and inspiring text reveal 
the history behind our nation’s most 
enduring symbol. Enjoy an 
introduction to our country’s 
steadfast ideals: pride, individual 
rights, respect, honor, patriotism, 

and more. By Pam Munoz Ryan 
(j929.9 Ry) 

 
FLAG DAY: This book explains how 

this holiday came into being, as well 
as many of the customs and rules for 
handling and displaying our 
American flag. By Dorothy Les 
Tina. (j394.2 Ti). 

 
MY DAD IS AWESOME: There are 

millions of dads like the dad in this 
book…someone special, someone 
great, someone truly AWESOME: 
By Nick Butterworth. (Jf Bu) 

 
FATHER’S DAY: For Fathers’ Day, 

the students in Mrs. Madoff’s class 
write and illustrate books about their 
dads. By Anne Rockwell (j394.2 Ro) 

 
THE SECRET FATHER’S DAY 
PRESENT: A Lift-the-flap Story. Sarah 
 and James are busy making their 
 best Father’s Day present ever. Lift 
 the flaps to find out what his one-of-
 a-kind present is! By Andrew 
 Clements (j394.2 Cl) 
 
COME ON, RAIN!: This book is about 

a young girl Tess and her mother on 
a very hot, summer day. The heat is 
pounding, and Tess pleads to the sky 
as listless vines and parched plants 
droop in the endless heat. Then the 
clouds roll in and the rain pours. By 
Karen Hesse (jF He) 

See LIBRARY page 16 
 

For Younger Readers 
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Sunday Lectionary Readings  

 

 

LIBRARY from page 15 

 
Here are two “easy to read 
books” to make you laugh! 
 
BENNETT CERF’S BOOK OF 
LAUGHS: (J808.7 Ce) 
 
BENNETT CERF’S BOOK OF 
ANIMAL RIDDLES: (j793.7 
Ce) 
  
 

Carmel Courier Now 
Available In Large Print 

 
To better accommodate 

our older members and those 
with visual impairments, we are 
now able to offer a large print 
version of the Carmel Courier.  
 

We are trying to 
determine how many copies are 
needed and the best way to get 
them to our members.  We are 
not able send them in the main 
mailing but can have them 
printed and available in the 
building.  We are also exploring 
ways to have them distributed at 
some of the local adult living 
communities.  Please let the 
office or Karen Bogle know if 
you would like a large print 
copy.  

June 3  9th Sunday in  
1 Samuel 3:1–10 (11–20)   Ordinary Time, 
Psalm 139:1–6, 13–18 Communion 
2 Corinthians 4:5–12 
Mark 2:23–3:6 
 
June 10 10th Sunday in 
1 Samuel 8:4–11 (12–15) Ordinary Time 
   16–20 (11:14–15) 
Psalm 138 
2 Corinthians 4:13–5:1 
Mark 3:20–35 
 
June 17 11th Sunday in 
1 Samuel 15:34–16:13 Ordinary Time 
Psalm 20 
2 Corinthians 5:6–10 (11–13) 14–17 
Mark 4:26–34 
 
June 24 12th Sunday in 
1 Samuel 17:(1a, 4–11,  Ordinary Time 
    19–23) 32–49 
Psalm 9:9–20 or 1 Samuel 17:57–18:5, 10–16 
Psalm 133 
2 Corinthians 6:1–13 
Mark 4:35–41 
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Notes from the Property  
Committee 
 

By Lynne Schutt, Chair 
 
After a long, slow winter of little 

activity, the Property Committee is back 
at work. Our current plans are to reno-
vate the entrance to Carmel Hall. This 
will include power washing the floor, 
power washing the walls in the vestibule 
and the outside wall along the kitchen, 
painting the vestibule walls and floor, 
painting the kitchen wall and door trim, 
adding a mural to the kitchen wall, re-
placing the storm door and replacing the 
lights in the vestibule. Rick's cleaning 
supplies have already been moved out 
of the vestibule. This is our main en-
trance into Carmel Hall for members 
and visitors, and it has always been a 
damp, dark space. We hope to brighten 
it up to make it more inviting and wel-
coming to all.  

 
Our second project is to improve 

building security both in the Nursery 
School and the building in general. We 
have already adopted a policy that the 

Carmel kitchen doors will be locked at 
all times unless Meals on Wheels or a 
Carmel group is using Carmel Hall and/
or the kitchen. Coffee Hour hosts should 
be sure that the Carmel Hall door and 
the kitchen door are locked when they 
leave the building. We will continue to 
address other security vulnerabilities as 
the year goes on.  

 

 Happy Anniversary to our many 
friends celebrating this month: 
 
 Harry and Sandra Hurlburt will 
mark 59 years together on June 6. 
 
 Jim and Mary Eby will celebrate 
their 58 years together on June 17. 
 
 June 1963 was the magic month 
for the three couples who will each cele-
brate 55 years of marriage: Charlie and 
Mary Ann Beck (June 15), Jim and Barb 
Thompson (June 22) and Walt and Anne 
Newman (June 29). 
 
 Joining this special club this year 
are Bob and Cindy Gerhard, who mark 
50 years of marriage on June 22. 
 
 June 26 will be a special day in the 
Rose house as Ray and Nancy celebrate 
their 53 years together. 
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Congratulations To Our  Graduates 
 

College and Graduate Studies: 

 
• Keenan Faison—University of Delaware, B.A. in Music with 

recognition in voice. 

• PJ Heckman—Westminster Choir College, Masters in Music 
Education. 

• Sarah Heintz—Keystone College, B.S. in Biological Sciences 
with minors in Chemistry and Psychology. Pursuing Doctor of 
Physical Therapy at Alvernia University. 

• Steven Heintz-—Keystone College, B.S. in Sport and Recrea-
tion Management with minors in Business, Leadership, and 
Management. Will be the Recreation Coordinator for Worces-
ter Township, PA. 

 

High  School: 
 

• Emma Lindsay—Springfield Township High School, attend-
ing Rosemont College majoring in International Business. 

• Madi Manzinger—Abington Senior High School, attending 
Arcadia University majoring in Math.  Will be spending first 
semester in London, England. 

• Mark Manzinger—Abington Senior High School, attending 
Montgomery County Community College for General Studies. 
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ROAM’S Last Hurrah For The Sum-
mer And A Recap 
 
By Pat Morris 
 

 ROAM will gather on Wednes-
day, June 6 at Rydal Park at 12:30 PM 
for lunch. If you wish to carpool, please 
meet in the church parking lot at 12:00 
PM. 
 

 We would like to thank the con-
gregation for their generous donation of 
art supplies for The Village. We were 
able to deliver nine boxes of art sup-
plies. 
 

 This past year we enjoyed great 
fun and fellowship together - a police-
man spoke on senior danger, another 
spoke on exercise for seniors, we had a 
picnic at Fort Washington Park, and a 
Christmas Party and Carol Sing, just to 
name a few.  
 

 This will be our last gathering 
until the first Wednesday in October. 
We hope many of you will join us in the 
fall. 
 
 

Carmel’s FUSE Shares In Fellow-
ship With Beacon 
 
By Janet Simon 
 

 Carmel FUSE task force mem-
bers Kim Williams, Nancy O’Brien, 
Beth Santangelo and Janet Simon, along 

with Pastor Ashley Rossi, participated 
in a first Sunday worship service and 
pot luck dinner at Beacon Church on 
May 6.  Beacon is a new church devel-
opment of the Presbytery of Philadelph-
ia committed to strengthening its local 
community of Kensington/Fishtown 
through art, storytelling and faith. 
 

 Beacon Pastor and Director Rev. 
Rebecca Blake and Pastoral Resident 
Rev. Hannah Quick had previously vis-
ited a FUSE group meeting at Carmel to 
discuss the mission, programs, and 
needs of Beacon.   

 

This small neighborhood church, 
which began in 2011, works toward pos-
itively contributing to their neighbor-
hood through free programming (both 
non-religious and faith-based) for chil-
dren and adults, as well as inclusive, 
approachable worship, and community 
meals.  Beacon offers after-school pro-
grams for children and youth.  Its 
Wednesday night Kensington Dinner 
Project centers around social justice or-
ganizing.  Community art events foster 
relationships between neighbors and 
individual and communal creativity. 
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Carmel Courier—Why The Delays 
And How To Avoid Them 
 
 Some members are not receiv-
ing the Carmel Courier in a timely 
manner and have become frustrated. 
Some get it a few days after the mass 
mailing, but some locals do not receive 
it until mid-month.  Those who are long 
distance?  That could be quite a while. 
  
 As you can imagine, there are a 
lot of moving pieces in getting each 
edition into readers’ hands. The editors 
balance an oft-forgotten deadline for 
submissions with a goal of including 
the most complete and up to date infor-
mation available. Once compiled and 
submitted to the Carmel Office, hours 

are spent making enough copies and 
labels for the 300 we prepare monthly.  
The assembly team is then assembled 
and they, by hand, put all of the pages 
together and add labels. Off to the post 
office it goes. At that point it is literally 
and figuratively out of our hands. 
 
 The Courier is sent bulk mail to 
minimize cost and, as such, the post 
office places a low priority on getting it 
into residential mailboxes. It depends 
on how busy they are at the given time, 
which may vary by location and route.  
Also, we now only send one copy per 
household, regardless of how many 
members live there. So you’ll have to 
share. 
 
 Luckily, there are several op-
tions available if you find that delivery 
is too slow. The editors post the current 
edition on Carmel’s Facebook page and 
website by the first of the month. Not 
on Facebook? Carmel’s 
website is 
www.presbycarmel.org 
and the Courier can be 
found under the  
“Calendar and News” tab. 
On Facebook but not following Car-
mel? Like and follow Carmel. 
 
 Carmel officers, you should be 
receiving a copy in your office mailbox 
and not in your home mailbox. There 
are also a handful of copies printed and 
available near the letter signing tables.   


